Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee, Sandy Town Council
I hereby summon you to attend a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 13th February 2012 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the items of business below.








Jonathan Whitehurst









Deputy Town Clerk 
6 February 2012
A G E N D A

	1
	Apologies for absence



	2
	Declaration of Interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Committee are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

a) Personal

b) Prejudicial 



	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
To receive any Planning Applications submitted for comment by Sandy Town Council. (Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).

See list attached.



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
To consider the minutes of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on 9 January 2012 which have previously been circulated and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy

	6
7

8

9

10

11


	Sandy Town Bowling Club

To consider whether to allow works around the Bowling Green (Copy attached).
Request from Sandy & District Horticultural Association

To consider whether to allow Sandy & District Horticultural Association permission to have car boot sale in Sandy Car Park (Copy attached).

Jubilee Beacon
To further consider the provision of a beacon for the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee (Copy attached).

Sandy Colts FC

To consider a request from Sandy Colts FC to hold three football tournaments at Bedford Road Recreation Ground and Sunderland Road Recreation Ground during 2012 (Copy attached).

Sandy Cricket Club

To consider a request from Sandy Cricket Club for additional storage for a screen (Copy attached).

Roller

To consider a request from Sandy Cricket Club that the Town Council accept a roller as a gift (Copy attached).



	12
	Skate Park and Jenkins Pavilion

To consider a request from Make a Difference to use the Skate Park and Jenkins Pavilion on 15 February 2012.


	13
	Planting at Beeston

To consider a request for funding from Beeston Open Gardens.


	14


	Press Release



Information Supporting Individual Agenda Items
Meeting of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee, Sandy Town Council 13 February 2012
3. Planning Applications

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT

	30/01/12

14/12
	CB/12/00284/ FULL

Mr I Kite

15 The Avenue

Sandy

SG19 1ER
	Alteration of existing dwelling and addition of a 2 storey extension at 15 The Avenue, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 13,15a,17,17a,19,20, 25 The Avenue, Sandy notified.

	30/01/12

15/12


	CB/TPO/12/00017

Mrs Marks

12a St Neots Road

Sandy

SG19 1LB
	Sectional fell to ground of T1 Horse Chestnut located to the west boundary of 12A St Neots Road, Sandy, as the tree is suffering from Phytophthora.

Near neighbours 1, 12 St Neots Road, Sandy notified. 

	03/02/12

16/12


	CB/12/00397/ FULL

Ms M Boado

C/o Mr S Connell

GC Planning Partnership Ltd

Bedford I Lab

Priory Business Park

Stannard Way

Bedford

MK40 2RT
	Demolish garage to the side and erect single storey extension to the side with accommodation within roof space, extend crossover to front at 3 Havelock Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 2,4, 9 & 10 Havelock Close, Sandy notified. 

	06/02/12

17/12
	CB/TPO/12/ 00029

Mr J Tillisch

Park House Nursing Home

Park House

Mill Lane

Sandy

SG19 1NL
	Fell one Oak tree at Park House Nursing Home, Mill Lane, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 29, Bridge House, New Park House, Mill Lane, Sandy notified.


6. Sandy Town Bowling Club
A letter has been received from Sandy Town Bowling Club with regard to permission to carry out work around the Town Council’s bowling green. (Copy attached).
Sandy Town Bowling Club would like to remove the grass strips around the edge of the bowling green, due to financial constraints they are only able to proceed with the grass strip nearest to the Village Hall.

As per the lease between the Town Council and Sandy Town Bowling Club they are required to ask for the Town Council’s permission to carry out the work as mentioned in the letter.

 (Members are requested to decide whether they would like to give permission for the work to be carried as per the letter)
7. Request from Sandy & District Horticultural Association
A letter has been received from Sandy & District Horticultural Association with regard to holding a car boot sale on Sandy Town Car Park. (Copy attached). They have requested permission to hold a car boot sale on the Car Park on Sunday 3rd June 2012 between 8.00am – 1.00pm.
Members may recall that they have given permission for the Sandy & District Horticultural Association to hold a car boot sale in the same location in 2009, 2010 and 2011.

As members may also recall the toilets in the car park are not opened on a Sunday, though no request has been made for the opening of the toilets for the car boot sale this year, the toilets have been unlocked and then locked by the cleaner in previous years for this event at a cost to the Town Council of approximately £40.00 and the Town Council has decided not to charge for the use of the facilities.
(Members are requested to decide whether they would like to give permission for the car boot sale, if they would like the toilets to be opened and do they want to charge for the car park and / or the toilets)
8. Jubilee Beacon

Members may recall that they discussed the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee: Lighting of Beacons – 4 June 2012 @ the Planning Parks and Open Spaces meeting on the 18 July 2011 and 
It was resolved to recommend: that the Town Council agree in principle to have a metal cage beacon on a pole to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and the beacon be located on the Pinnacle Hill.

It was resolved: that the Mayor and other Cllrs meet at the site with the Fire Service to look at the feasibility of the beacon.
It was resolved: that if the Council precedes with a beacon for the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee a thorough risk assessment is completed.
Members may recall that they discussed a Queen’s Diamond Jubilee: Lighting of Beacons – 4 June 2012 at the Town Council meeting on the 1 August 2011 and
It was resolved: that in principle, STC agrees to have a metal cage beacon on a pole to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and that the beacon be located on the Pinnacle Hill.

Members noted that this matter would be considered further at a future PP&OS meeting once further information was available.

In 2002 at the Queens’s Golden Jubilee over 1,800 beacons were lit, they would like to have 2,012 beacons across the United Kingdom, Channel Islands, Isle of Man, the Commonwealth and other countries around the world lit in 2012. There are two types of Beacons being lit, the traditional Bonfire Beacon and the Church Tower Beacon fuelled by bottle gas.

With this item being included on the agenda at this stage costs involved for a beacon are not known and will be dependant on a number of variables, if it is decided to go with the beacon as indicated in the guide about the price of the beacon is £299.00 each + £10.00 carriage + VAT. The cut off point for ordering is the 12 March. It may be possible to involve 1st Sandy Scouts who do an annual fireworks display in Sandy. To take the suggestion of a beacon for the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee forward a working group could be set up.

The time at which the beacons across the whole country are to be lit has still to be decided though it has been indicated that it will be between 10pm and 10.30pm. The Council may need to consider lighting a route to and from the beacon.
As previously mentioned above the Mayor and other Cllrs meet at the site with the Fire Service to look at the feasibility of the beacon. Members may be aware that trying to arrange a meeting with the local Fire station Commander has proved to be difficult. A meeting eventually took place on Wednesday 1st Feb 2012, with the Commander and the Deputy Town Clerk.
The Fire Station Commander advised that the following will be needed;

1. Road closure of the whole of Sand Lane, so that emergency vehicles can get to the location quickly if required.

2. Barrier across the top of Sand Lane.

3. Two people to be located where the road closure is, to prevent vehicles from entering and parking in Sand Lane.

4. Water Fire Extinguishers near the beacon for any fire break out from radiant heat.

5. People trained to use fire extinguishers.

6. First aid supplies near the beacon.

7. Trained first aiders.

8. 360 degree cordoned off area around the whole beacon 20metre radius with a gas beacon (30metre radius with a bonfire beacon). 
9. Area to be cordoned off with tape and irons.
10. Stewards inside the cordoned off area.

11. Gas bottles to be as far away from the beacon as possible to protect them from radiant (as explosion will take place at 160-170 centigrade).

12. One person to be located with the gas bottles at all times, to turn off the gas supply.

13. Beacon not to be within 30metres of trees and bushes.

14. Preferable location adjacent to the bench which was destroyed by fire.

15. Signage to direct people to and from the beacon.

16. High-visibility clothing for all stewards.
17. Stewards available to ask people out of the main access to the beacon if emergency vehicles are called.

18. Erection of the beacon and supervision of the beacon before the event.
19. Dismantling of the beacon after the event.

20. Torches for all stewards and first aiders.

21. Families advised to bring at least one torch with them to leave the event.

22. If a bonfire beacon is used people will need to stay with the beacon all night and then a large amount of water used to put out the remaining embers.
An estimated cost to purchase the beacon and other materials is £1,200.00, though this does not include labour charges. It is likely that at least eight will be needed before, during and after the event.
The Mayor announced many months ago that this will take place. 

Other things to consider are can people turn up at the beacon when they would like or will a precession take place from the Market Square.

(Members are requested to decide how they would like to proceed)

9. Sandy Colts FC

An email has been received from the Secretary of Sandy Colts Football with regard to holding three football tournaments, (Copy of email attached).

The 1st of the football tournaments they would like to hold is on Saturday 23rd June 2012 @ Bedford Road Recreation Ground which is an inter club 7 a side tournament, which they mark out three small pitches.

The 2nd of the football tournaments they would like to hold is on Sunday 15th July 2012 @ Bedford Road Recreation Ground which is a Ladies/Girls 7 a side tournament, which they mark out small pitches.

The 3rd of the football tournaments they would like to hold is on the weekend of 1st and 2nd September 2012 @ Sunderland Road Recreation Ground which is an annual pre season using all of the football pitches.
Members may recall that they have approved these same tournaments in a number of previous years with the following restrictions; 
(i)That Sandy Football Club writes a letter to all teams taking part in the competition asking them to park sensibly and making them aware that parking is available in the town centre. 
(ii) That Sandy Football Club put out no parking cones if they still have any. 
(iii) That Sandy Football Club informs the Police about the event and asks if the Police can put out no parking cones. 
(iv) That Sandy Football Club clears up all the litter after the event.   

Though a number of measures are put in place by the Football Club the tournaments have an impact on near neighbours. Members may wish to suggest other measures to minimize the impact of the football tournaments to local residents.
(Members are requested to decide whether they would like to give permission for any or all of the football tournaments and for any conditions they would like to include)
10. Sandy Cricket Club

Following a meeting between the Secretary of Sandy Cricket Club and the Town Clerk, a letter has been received from the Secretary of Sandy Cricket Club, (Copy of letter attached) asking Sandy Town Council to consider the erection of a basic compound to store the screen during the playing months. Sandy Cricket Club finds it to onerous to put the screen away in the Banks Pavilion store. At this stage Sandy Cricket Club has not indicated how the compound will be funded.
The Town Clerk is concerned about: 
1. Appearance

2. Health and Safety – climbing hazard, invitation to vandals.
3. Vandalism – graffiti, spraypaint.

4. Impact on Bowls Club – depends on siting.

(Members are requested to decide how they would like to proceed)
11. Roller

The Secretary of Sandy Cricket Club has advised the Clerk that the Club would like to gift the roller to the ownership of Sandy Town Council.
Members may be aware that a number of pieces of equipment (for example mowing machines) that the Cricket Club uses belong to the Town Council, and the Town Council insures, maintains and replaces the equipment as per the lease between Sandy Cricket Club and Sandy Town Council.

Currently the roller being in the ownership of Sandy Cricket Club has to be insured, maintained and replaced by the club.
The roller is an essential part to maintain the Cricket wickets for the use of Sandy Cricket Club and other hirers of the facility.

(Members are requested to decide whether they would like to accept the gift of the roller)
12. Skate Park and Jenkins Pavilion

(Copy correspondence attached.)

Clerk’s Report

Make a Difference (MaD) is the youth services provider employed by Central Bedfordshire Council to provide/support youth work in the Sandy area.  Since CBC awarded a contract to MaD in early 2011 there has been no contact between MaD and STC (apart from one exploratory meeting with the Clerk when the potential for youth work in Sandy was discussed).    A request has now been submitted by MaD to make use of the skate park and the Jenkins Pavilion on 15 February 2012 from 1 to 4 pm.   The Trust which manages the skate park is keen for the event to go ahead, particularly as there have been few organised events for young people in recent months.

The Town Council is asked to give permission for the event at Sunderland Road and to consider letting the Pavilion at a reduced fee or free of charge.    If the council decided to offer the venue free of charge in order to support and encourage closer working relationships with MaD for the benefit of Sandy’s young people, it may be prudent to ask for a deposit against damage.
Members are asked to consider what action is to be taken.
13. Beeston Open Gardens request for funding
Clerk’s Report

The Treasurer of Beeston Open Gardens has been in correspondence with the Clerk to request a donation towards the cost of plants and compost for members to use to plant in planters around Beeston to enhance the look of the village.  It appears that a sum of £80 was given in 2008 and in 2009 and the group matched this from its own funds.  No sum was given in either 2010 or 2011 and there appears to have been no provision in the estimates for this grant.  No provision for this has been made in the 2012/13 estimates.   In January (after the precept meeting) the Clerk was asked to make back payments for 2010 and 2011 and to ensure that payment is made in 2012.  

No provision has been made in the planting budget which was cut back as much as possible for the current year (£5,800) and the budget is already committed.   Whilst it may be possible to find £80 from the current year’s planting budget we could not find more than this sum and the £80 alone may result in an overspend. If the committee wishes to make a grant it should be prepared to meet this expenditure from general reserves or by means of a virement from another suitable budget heading if this became necessary in which case the Clerk would advise the committee and suggest an appropriate heading.

Although the sum of £80 is a relatively modest one, an alternative option for the committee to consider would be to provide bedding plants and compost from the Council’s own planting order which could maximise the buying power of the money allocated.  However, the group may be disinclined to match this in kind and would be tied to the Council’s own planting schemes.  

Members will be aware that it is not good practice to set up long term expectations of funding within specific community groups as spending priorities for the council will differ from year to year.  It is suggested that as a general rule the Council should commit to funding community groups on an annual or biannual basis only and that groups should be advised to submit an annual request for funds in the November of the preceding financial year or, if appropriate, through the Council’s community grants process.
Members are asked to consider what action is to be taken.  
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